Backing the Blue: State Government's Resistance to Civil Rights Progress

Brief Overview

This brief identifies issues that perpetuate police violation of civil rights and possible steps the federal government could make to mitigate them.

Abstract

One objective with this brief is to examine how police unions and existing policies in state and local police agencies have allowed police to deny civil rights to citizens. The title is provocative, however the intention is not to vilify the police, as there are many factors working against them, such as an overbearing workload and training that does not prepare them for situations they encounter. States are too entrenched to change all of this on their own and urgent federal action is needed to reform state police practices and provide alternatives to the violence that is all too common today.

The three main objectives are as follows:

- 1. Identify how police unions and existing policies perpetuate problems.
- 2. Identify what factors make law enforcement difficult.
- 3. Explain federal action that can be taken to mitigate this issue.

Key Terms

- Police Union- Union that negotiates better pay and protects the rights of police officers.
- Gypsy Cops Officers who have found jobs even after exhibiting signs that they might be ill suited for police work. (Williams)

- National Use of Force Data Collection An FBI program started in 2015 that collects data from state and local agencies on a voluntary basis gathering information like level of force, number of officers involved, number of suspects and their demographics for example.
- Bad Apple An officer that is found guilty of misconduct and faces legal consequences.
- Types of allegations of misconduct:
 - If a complaint is determined to be "unfounded," it is deemed a false allegation.
 - If the officer is "exonerated," it means that the act in question did occur, but it was lawful and within policy.
 - If a complaint is "not sustained," it means that that there was insufficient evidence to determine whether the allegation did or did not occur.
 - If a complaint is "sustained," it indicates that there was enough evidence to prove that the allegation did occur. (*Policing 101*)

Author

Hunter Ricketts, har0004@uah.edu; University of Alabama in Huntsville

By achieving these objectives, a framework for an informed and robust discussion on this topic can be facilitated.

Civil rights progress cannot be achieved when citizens fear interacting with a police officer could result in their death. Many of the statistics on police shootings are only available from private organizations, as state police agencies have not prioritized oversight over the nations "18,000 local police departments in the United States" (*Policing 101*). The Federal

government has been making progress with the 2015 creation of the National Use of Force Data Collection program, this program has its shortcomings and with data being collected on a voluntary basis, many problem police departments remain unaffected.

What Entities, Policies and Laws prevent action?

The current system regarding police misconduct is inadequate and allows for dangerous individuals to wield a badge and a gun. Gypsy police officers, and officers who violate policy or laws in general can be difficult to fire after misconduct, "police unions often negotiate rules creating an arbitration process that allows officers to appeal disciplinary actions. In some circumstances, this may result in reinstatement of officers who were fired by the police chief for alleged misconduct" (*Policing 101*).

Two Constitutional amendments impede progress on federal intervention into state policing, the Tenth and Eleventh. "The Tenth Amendment—more specifically, the anticommandeering doctrine—does limit Congress's options for implementation. The anticommandeering doctrine bars federal conscription or circumscription of state power" (Stanford). This means that any attempt by the Federal government to directly intervene in State police agencies will face resistance and be ultimately unsuccessful. The Federal government must then incentivize states some way to go along with new programs, laws, or agencies. "The Eleventh Amendment later came to embody a default presumption that states are generally immune from suit, regardless of the individual plaintiff's citizenship. Nearly a century after the amendment's ratification, the Supreme Court held that it also barred citizens from suing their own states in federal court" (Stanford).

Many victims or their families have no choice then but to sue police departments, however this is expensive and likely to fail as court precedents regarding use of force, such as the 1989 case *Graham v. Conner*, shield officers from wrongdoing. Tracking gypsy cops and preventing them from attaining further careers in law enforcement is difficult, "While the FBI and private organizations have amassed some of this data, laws making police disciplinary records secret or semi-secret in all but 12 states have curtailed efforts to collect it" (Stanford). Were these state laws overturned, law enforcement agencies could prevent "bad apples" from entering their ranks.

The Burden Faced by Officers

Many police stations are understaffed, "Since 2013, the total number of working sworn officers has fallen by about 23,000. The number of officers per capita is down even more sharply, from 2.42 per 1,000 residents in 1997 to 2.17 officers per 1,000 in 2016" (Kaste and Mack) this means officers are expected to work longer shifts, cover a wider area, or a combination of the two. This workload increases stress, "organizational culture and workload are the key issues in officer stress. Given that the degree of symptomatology appears to be worsening, management action is required" (Collins and Gibbs) increasing the risk of an adverse interaction.

Officers also respond to calls concerning mentally ill individuals that they are not trained or equipped to deal with. In addition, many members of the public display open distaste for the police and in some areas, police agencies are being outright abolished. Officers must also be ready to respond to potentially life-threatening situations at any time since police are often targeted by criminals. As seen in the now ongoing trial of Derek Chauvin, the officer accused of murdering George Floyd on May 25, 2020, a common defense for officers accused of

misconduct is that they were following their training, which can be valid in some circumstances, however this emphasizes the need to better train officers so they can handle situations without escalating force unnecessarily.

Federal Action That Must Be Taken

A solid foundation for better policing could be built if the federal government created and incentivized states to follow national standards for training police officers since state and local agencies may not have the resources or interest in providing this. The city of Camden, New Jersey is a prime model that could be replicated since they dismantled the city police department and relied on community policing "the new police were trained in de-escalation techniques, given body cameras and held to account by an 18-page use-of-force policy that expressly defines reasonable force in the line of duty and requires officers to intervene when their colleagues violate the policy" (Fowler). Perhaps the Camden model of policing is the most effective for some cities, but other methods for smaller and larger departments alike could be found if all police departments sent their use of force data to the FBI for analysis.

The Brennan Center has many policy recommendations that include many of the suggestions listed, and advocates for victims of police misconduct. The federal government must encourage the use of and provide resources for body cameras for police officers in uniform, along with incentivizing states to encourage police agencies to send data to the National Use of Force Data Collection program. The information gained from this program is vital to improve policing methods, policies and training standards in America, and the federal government must cooperate with states to ensure they are sending as much data as they can. The creation of a database like the REAL ID system for officers who have been fired or who have sustained allegations of misconduct would improve the quality of policing by reducing repeat offenders

from attaining law enforcement positions. This will be tough to achieve given the nature of many state laws protecting these individuals. The National Crime Information Center, NCIC, could be utilized for this or the National Use of Force Data Collection program. Ending the War on Drugs would also improve policing due to the nature of many police interactions being drug related. More federal resources can be allocated to mental health and drug rehabilitation facilities, alternate agencies or programs that assist the mentally ill and those addicted to drugs. These measures could avoid the police and court system and provide an alternate path for these individuals to receive assistance.

Implications

Without national change to the way policing in America is conducted and held accountable, public trust in police will remain elusive. Change is also needed to ensure "bad apples" and "gypsy cops" are removed from law enforcement positions. Many people, especially minorities, live in fear of the police and this is unacceptable. Law enforcement agencies must work together to ensure their officers are well trained and accepted by their community to ensure public order is maintained. Nationwide protests about police reform show there is strong public support for reform, and the federal government has the capability to make that reform a reality, if it can work with state and local agencies that are in dire need of it.

Police have many factors making their job more difficult than many others, however the authority they wield can have severe consequences for those they wrongfully search, arrest, shoot, and/or interact with. For example, a 2013 CNN report found that Florida police have stopped Earl Sampson 258 times between 2009 and 2013, 56 of those were arrests for trespassing at his workplace (Zarella). Additionally, in 2014 Brandon Watson was charged by police after they executed a no-knock warrant on his house and he fired once at officers, the police had

responded to the wrong address and a jury not only found him innocent of reckless handling of a firearm but that the police were disorganized and provided no clear answers for their wrongdoings (Fox). These are just two examples of black men being the victims of police misconduct, and there are countless other stories similar or worse. Without federal intervention, more cases like this will appear and further erode public faith and trust in policing.

Conclusion

The Federal government has many tools at its disposal to improve policing in America. Although there is no "silver bullet" that can fix the way police interact with the public, there are steps that can be taken to enact positive change at the community level. If local agencies utilize federal training resources already available and contribute data to the National Use of Force Data Collection, then nationwide change in policing can occur. Avenues for further research include deciding if Federal action will be accepted by the states or will existing Supreme Court decisions and state laws prevent national reform? Also deciding if State governments can be trusted to improve policing with elected officials being so heavily lobbied by police unions. Finally, should local governments create new agencies to respond to calls for emergencies regarding mental health, the mentally ill, and/or people with drug addictions?

Bibliography

- 1 American Bar Association. "Legal Fact Check: What Is the Legal Standard for Deadly Force in a Shooting by Police?" American Bar Association, November 2018. https://www.americanbar.org/news/abanews/publications/youraba/2018/november-2018/legal-fact-check--what-is-the-legal-standard-for-deadly-force-in/.
- 2 Brennan Center for Justice. "What the Federal Government Can Do to Help Fix Policing in America." Brennan Center for Justice. Accessed April 7, 2021. https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/what-federal-government-cando-help-fix-policing-america.
- 3 Bialik, Carl, Ritchie King, and Andrew Flowers. "The Dallas Shooting Was Among The Deadliest For Police In U.S. History." FiveThirtyEight. FiveThirtyEight, July 8, 2016. https://fivethirtyeight.com/features/the-dallas-shooting-was-among-the-deadliest-forpolice-in-u-s-history/.
- 4 Black, Nelli, and Drew Griffin. "How Police Unions Protect Officers Fired for Bad Behavior." CNN. Cable News Network, July 2, 2020. https://www.cnn.com/2020/07/02/us/policeunions-contracts-shielding-bad-cops-invs/index.html.
- 5 Collins, P.A., and A. C. C. Gibbs. "Stress in Police Officers: a Study of the Origins, Prevalence and Severity of Stress-Related Symptoms within a County Police Force." Oxford Academic Journal. Oxford University Press, March 12, 2003. https://watermark.silverchair.com/kqg061.pdf?token=AQECAHi208BE49Ooan9kkhW_Er cy7Dm3ZL_9Cf3qfKAc485ysgAAAqIwggKeBgkqhkiG9w0BBwagggKPMIICiwIBADC

CAoQGCSqGSIb3DQEHATAeBglghkgBZQMEAS4wEQQM7jmo1ob5dp4sftCrAgEQgII CVXp1NeEosfvAUSaRDydgQq8FguIOlxzbgSe1EEaxklLiUm9paXZrlnhUFrw2d9d8rGQt 7xOgqaNa0L9Y4dUwgrv2e2tc4G_qOawfruEdbfghPVWPUdp95k9iZb1HazQdu9beHrSo0 EVz320UiHYwXJ77wM2c5BG6EqgmUCiWKj86N7BWRFrXHHULJNyOnqw1NUBWn I0_tfWpD10xmB1O2eKzX5aHQn32uT1koOs1rHLSIGS98_7ulP1dUXIKvIxBrUJYeAE2 S4Favs17Vq19C62zGun1uydG4T1HURfaHBrl_A6FEezlpDLIFBXxtbAbDztQye_iItd_2o YM_jJYXw_jX4kZwySUZm0tz9rPP85x5KQFgj9ioWUUCQZacpGzx2OyS5ioi9Lkuqv6 OdJRRWlu8hu_4HQRNG8q_jO88qyz6217bde7lrDRw78shfcw5tig2kwOPvt7_OFkuwm4j IjlfzSx3DhcHLZua_9TxvGiKLlRYpu_DLbZk8gRSuEkQQjoEByUi2bXkaiH6JJrN1LmG qdzqUJDdJKasJ0zGoxxvUZNVnQfITqeew7IjjzYQF7Olurkh5xSqmYVWl2Qpppri2NnVn oGPgQ7Ojt161G9DK_pN6vLsowmz7b3xN2HRbs8tuGkV9rayqV_LF_KQupD_83s4IQN 1J24lb111LDWcJJ4E2snYRbRZKzdF0p8tNxWaHqzVnRUiFVwuN4E9k3ENJosouSArXs rIqPLqhfDVBejgsQsN2B4F42dwHvH9GxTwW1fDF3hd_PZ1JY8w.

- 6 Community Relations Service, and Department of Justice, Policing 101 § (2014). https://www.justice.gov/crs/file/836401/download.
- 7 Evelyn, Kenya. "Minneapolis Police Department Pulls out of Union Contract Negotiations." The Guardian. Guardian News and Media, June 10, 2020. https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2020/jun/10/minneapolis-police-departmentwithdraws-from-union-contract-negotiations.
- 8 Fowler, Hayley. "Some Cities May Dismantle Law Enforcement. What Happened in Places That Already Have?" Miami Herald, June 8, 2020. <u>https://www.miamiherald.com/news/nation-world/national/article243365101.html</u>.

9 Fox, Andy. "Andy Fox Investigates Man Charged after Cops Went to Wrong Home." YouTube. WAVY TV 10, July 15, 2014. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=0uKx7GQBDXY&list=PLlRcOjRdjx8oraWPhnLmH DnDQx9LqAjXb&index=1.

- 10 Kaste, Martin, and Lori Mack. "America's Growing Cop Shortage." NPR. NPR, December 12, 2018. https://www.npr.org/2018/12/12/675359781/americas-growing-cop-shortage.
- 11 Kelly, John, and Mark Nichols. "We Found 85,000 Cops Who've Been Investigated for Misconduct. Now You Can Read Their Records." USA Today. Gannett Satellite Information Network, June 11, 2020. https://www.usatoday.com/indepth/news/investigations/2019/04/24/usa-today-revealing-misconduct-records-policecops/3223984002/.
- 12 Peeples, Lynne. "What the Data Say about Police Brutality and Racial Bias and Which Reforms Might Work." Nature News. Nature Publishing Group, June 19, 2020. https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-020-01846-z.
- 13 Sentencing Project, The. "Report to the United Nations on Racial Disparities in the U.S. Criminal Justice System." The Sentencing Project, May 1, 2018. https://www.sentencingproject.org/publications/un-report-on-racial-disparities/.
- 14 Stanford, Matthew, Dani Kritter, Ellen Ivens-Duran, and Elizabeth Sepper. "The Constitutional Challenges Awaiting Police Reform-and How Congress Can Try to Address Them Preemptively." California Law Review. California Law Review, July 20, 2020. https://www.californialawreview.org/constitutional-challenges-police-

reform/#:~:text=Though%20immunity%20from%20liability%20won,or%20circumscriptio n%20of%20state%20power.

15 Williams, Timothy. "Cast-Out Police Officers Are Often Hired in Other Cities." The New York Times. The New York Times, September 10, 2016. https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/11/us/whereabouts-of-cast-out-police-officers-othercities-often-hire-them.html.

16 Zarella, John. "Police Arrested a Man 56 Times at Work for Trespassing." YouTube. CNN, November 29, 2013. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=cpepSMgRYzw&list=PLlRcOjRdjx8oraWPhnLmHDn DQx9LqAjXb&index=6.